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COUNCIL OF EUROPEAN MUNICIPALITIES AND REGIONS

European Section of United Cities and Local Governments
POLICY COMMITTEE

( Stuttgart, 4 and 5 December 2007 (
DECLARATION ON THE TREATY OF LISBON

We, mayors and elected representatives from across Europe, members of the Policy Committee of the Council of European Municipalities and Regions (CEMR), meeting in Stuttgart on 5th December 2007,

hereby declare as follows:

1. We welcome the Treaty of Lisbon, which is due to be formally signed by the Heads of State and Government of the European Union in a few days’ time.  It provides important improvements to the Union’s institutional and decision-making processes, and in particular strengthens the role of local and regional government within the EU.

2. These advances for local and regional government include:

· The explicit recognition, for the first time in the European Union and Community Treaties, of local and regional self-government

· The extension of the principle of subsidiarity to include local and regional government, as well as (as at present) national governments and the European Union
· More effective consultation of local and regional governments, in the Treaty itself and also in the new Protocol on Subsidiarity and Proportionality

· More account to be taken of the financial impact of new legislative proposals on local and regional government
· The right of the Committee of the Regions to go to the Court of Justice, in particular for breaches of the principle of subsidiarity

· The recognition of the principle of territorial cohesion amongst the aims of the Union

3. We express the hope that, through a speedy ratification of the new Treaty, these important new provisions can be speedily brought into effect.  We recall that – in relation to the similar provisions then contained in the Constitutional Treaty – this Committee, meeting in Maastricht in December 2004, affirmed that

“this consideration of the local and regional dimension in the Treaty is not a symbolic reference, but has real meaning and legal consequences, including on issues regarding the role and management of our public services.”
4. We therefore also welcome the new Protocol on Services of General Interest, which reinforces this conclusion, and we draw special attention to Article 1 of the Protocol which states that:

“the shared values of the Union in respect of services of general economic interest … include in particular the essential role and the wide discretion of national, regional and local authorities in providing, commissioning and organising services of general economic interest as closely as possible to the needs of the users”. 

5. We believe that this wide discretion necessarily includes, inter alia, the right of local governments to provide public services through inter-communal and other similar public-public entities or arrangements, wherever this is considered, by local democratic decision, to be the best solution in the interests of the users of our services. We call on the Commission and other institutions to fully respect this principle, and this wide discretion, in practice.
6. Furthermore, we call on the national Parliaments to use their new role to control the application of the principle of subsidiarity provided by the Reform Treaty, in particular to secure respect for the principle of local and regional self-government. 
7. Whilst welcoming the new Treaty, which in essence amends previous Treaties, we nonetheless express our concern that the resulting texts are not at all easy to read or understand, and therefore believe that, in the interests of transparency, they need to be codified and, if possible, simplified.

8. We recognize that the “institutional debate” has lasted for some 6 years.  We express our thanks to the Convention on the Future of Europe which, under the Presidency of Valéry Giscard d’Estaing, CEMR’s former President, brought together all of the European actors – governments, Parliaments, institutions, local and regional governments, civil society – and proposed the positive advances for Europe and its local and regional governments referred to above. And now - although the outcome cannot satisfy all of us – it is time now to concentrate on the big issues facing Europe and its citizens.  The Declaration of Berlin (adopted by the Heads of State and Government in March 2007) pointed out that 
“there are many goals which we cannot achieve on our own, but only in concert.  Tasks are shared between the European Union, the Member States and their regions and local authorities”.
9. We affirm our commitment to play our full part, in partnership with our national governments and the EU, in tackling these tasks and issues, which will include economic competitiveness, regional development, social inclusion and integration, sustainable development, energy and climate change, international co-operation and peace, and many others.  In this way we can help to realize the aims of the whole debate on Europe’s future, namely to bring “Europe” closer to its citizens, and to develop a Union that truly works for, and with, its citizens.






